ORDINARY MEETING OF THE BLACKMORE, HOOK END

& WYATTS  GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Thursday, 15th November 2018 in the committee room of Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.  
Commenced at 7.30pm.    
Members present:  Cllr McCarthy, Cllr Keeble, Cllr K Bennett, Cllr T Bennett, Cllr Mason, Cllr Lockhart, Cllr Dean, Cllr Cannon, Cllr Lennon, Cllr Watley, Cllr Geary.  Susan Clapham (Parish Clerk) and Rosemarie Nelson (Responsible Financial Officer - RFO) present. Also present Mr Terry Smith, Herald Magazine Editor, Borough Cllr Aimi Middlehurst and County Cllr Lesley Wagland.
0810
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Cllr Thomas and Cllr Lennon.
0811
AMENDMENTS TO MINUTES
Nil amendments. The October 2018 minutes were signed as a correct record by the Chairman. 
0812
DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Nil.
0813    OPEN FORUM 
Two residents in attendance. They enquired if there were available updates to the Local Development Plan (LDP) from Brentwood Borough Council (BBC).

Cllr McCarthy and Cllr Keeble reported the following:

· Brentwood Borough Council (BBC) had held an Extra Ordinary meeting on 8.11.18. All Borough Cllr’s were invited to submit individual alterations/recommendations to the draft LDP. Cllr Keeble had submitted his representations with the assistance of the Parish Council and nominated Planning Lawyers, Holmes and Hills LLP, in relation to the planning proposals R25 and R26 for Blackmore. The recommendation was to exclude Blackmore from the LDP, as originally stated by BBC during the previous LDP Consultation, as unsound and ill-conceived (reference appendix item had been circulated to Members). Cllr Keeble’s proposals were overturned by BBC. However, it was agreed that the number of dwellings proposed would be reduced from 56 to 40 (Woollard Way) and 40 to 30 (Orchard Piece). 
· Cllr Aimi Middlehurst made proposals to strike from the LDP the two areas for Tipps Cross, namely Chestnut field and Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall Recreation field (R24). This proposal was supported and passed by BBC. There will be no development for Tipps Cross. Cllr Middlehurst also recommended that the Blackmore dwellings proposed be made up of some affordable rural housing. 

·  Honey Pot Lane was removed from the LDP and the proposed 200 dwellings to be added to the Dunton Garden suburb development. 

· The Parish Council advised that it was in contact with it’s planning Lawyers. Together, representations would need to be made during the next consultation (Regulation 19). Cllr Keeble and the PC were awaiting confirmation of the commencement date from BBC. 

· After the results of the BBC Extra Ordinary meeting, BBC will be refining the plan it has adopted. BBC will not be amending it further at this stage. The Examiners will then scrutinise and consider the plan. 

· Cllr Wagland mentioned that Regulation 19 is a statutory process and the PC will have to comply with the statutory rights it has. If there is a failure of due process, the PC’s planning Lawyers will be best to offer guidance on this. The PC would later be given the opportunity to speak on behalf of the Council/residents.

· Cllr McCarthy is in the process of drafting bullet points taken from the Extra Ordinary meeting and these should be ready for circulation ahead of the next PC meeting. BBC has already published its minutes but they only cover the bare bones of the meeting. 
· In light of the recent information received from the PC’s Lawyers during a recent meeting, after learning that the independent community organisation in Blackmore had also employed the services of Holmes and Hills to act on its behalf, the Lawyer had stated that at the examination stage, the PC would hold more weight over an independent organisation and it was important that points raised were not duplicated by either party. 
· Cllr Keeble was still liaising with Phil Drane, BBC to get a public Q&A meeting in Blackmore.

· Decision – The PC to monitor the commencement date of the Regulation 19 Consultation and to continue liaising with its Lawyers in order to submit further evidence.
0814
PROGRESS CHECK
To receive reports or updates on items or visits made since the previous ordinary Council meeting or Committee meetings.  Nothing to report.


0815
CORRESPONDENCE

Nothing to report. All items covered within the agenda.
0816
BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORTS


County Cllr Lesley Wagland reported on the following:
· Cllr Kevin Bentley, the newly appointed Cabinet Member for Highways, would be re-focusing on residential roads and was implementing changes to make improvements, especially where pot holes were concerned. Cllr Wagland had submitted her two pot holes for this area for inspection. (1) Blackmore road footway defects at Meadow Rise to St Lawrence Gardens. (2) The area of carriageway defects at the Blackmore road end of Meadow Rise. 

· As minuted in October, Cllr Wagland had submitted the application for Parish speed surveys to be carried out under the LHP – still pending outcome.
· Devolution of powers to local and Parish Councils – Pilot Scheme. Cllr McCarthy had attended the ECC seminar today at County Hall on behalf of the PC. The EALC have 85 PC’s listed as potentially interested in the Pilot Scheme but it seemed on almost all occasions this came about as a result of submitting responses asking for further information and not actually in submitting interest in taking part in the scheme itself. There were still lots of unanswered questions and grey areas which ECC were not able to answer and it was difficult to establish if there would be any benefit in taking part at this moment in time. David Jobbins, the Parish Cllr nominated to sit on the LHP, representing local Parish Councils, will submit our Parish schemes. We were asked to take our points to the next BBPCA meeting on 28.11.18. For reference, David Jobbins would also filter back the Parishes feedback regarding the library closures and the mobile library services, also to be discussed at the BBPCA meeting.  
· Cllr Wagland now chairs the ‘Safer Essex Partnership’ (SEP). She advised she recently went out with Essex Police. She advised that cases of drug-driving exceeded that of drunk-driving in the last quarter. She reported statistics of offences during this process.

Borough Cllr Roger Keeble reported on the following: 
· In addition to the items as outlined under the Open Forum regarding the LDP, Cllr Keeble advised he was still hopeful of organising a public Q&A session with Phil Drane at Blackmore village hall. He continues to liaise with him regarding this.

Cllr Middlehurst reported on the following: 

· She advised that she was still chasing for an answer regarding the short supply of orange recycling sacks.   


REPORTS OF COMMITTEES


POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE
0817
FINANCE 

ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT – The Clerk presented the following payment schedules and cheques requiring three Member signatures:

£


Addressee


Description

    245.00

T X R Hall


Quarterly Office rent
      50.00

Poppy Appeal


Poppy wreath, service 11.11.18
  1044.00

NBB Recycled Furniture 
Inv.1885726 & 1886953 – 2 new parish seats
  4000.00

Unity Trust PC Account
 20343161 - Online bank payments

Direct bank transfer payments via Unity Trust:

S Clapham (wages) - £-
Mrs R Nelson - £-

HMR&C– £-
Essex Pension Fund - £-

MDL - £1033.97
Total Landscapes - £120.00
      
 It was RESOLVED that:

(i) The statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2015;

(ii) The List of Payments is approved as presented in the schedule.


Receipts: Nil
0818    FINANCIAL REPORTS:  Financial Reports to 31st October 2018
In accordance with the reports distributed prior to the meeting.  Mrs Nelson reported the following:

· Maintenance appears over budget this month mainly due to the new goal posts for the Walter Hobbs field at £820.00. The Blackmore Village Hall would be invoiced for their split contribution of £410.00 on their next football and cricket rents invoice. Action: Mrs Nelson to raise the invoice.
· The Round Table’s Fireworks event proved very successful. The PC’s profit element was £564 this year. This was for the £350 field hire and the balance was the sale of novelty glow items on the night. The PC thanked Mrs Nelson for her time on the evening selling the merchandise. The event was very well organised and stewarded on the evening and there were no problems with the event. 
It was RESOLVED that:

(i) the statutory basis for this item be noted as the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2015; and,

The October 2018 Financial Report be noted with no other action necessary.
Epping and Ongar Round Table Christmas Event 25.12.18 
The Clerk had been contacted by the Round Table enquiring if they could hire the Mini Bus on 25.12.18. This was to collect local residents to take them to and from their Christmas Day Charity event. They advised that there were still 25 places left so if the PC knew of anyone who would be interested in going they were to notify them. It could be singles or couples and anyone alone or without family might wish to attend. Christmas dinner and a small gift would be supplied by the Round Table and it was totally free. The Parish Council decided that as it was for such a good cause, they would waive the hire fee. The Round Table just need to re-fuel the bus for the fuel it used. Action: The Clerk to notify them.

FINANCIAL POWERS:
0819
The Clerk advised that she was being chased by the BBC Finance Department for settlement of the dog and waste bin servicing. However, she was still awaiting a response to Cllr Bennett’s letter to Phil Ruck on 12.3.18 regarding reimbursement of service charges and double taxation issues since the loss of the BBC Discretionary Grants. An additional invoice of £686.40, dated 12.11.18 had been received from BBC for dog and waste bin emptying carried out.

Action
1. It was agreed that no BBC service invoices for dog and waste bins would be paid until such time that a reply covering the issues raised was received from Mr Ruck. The Clerk had provided the BBC debt recovery Team with a copy of all correspondence to Mr Ruck to advise them of this outstanding matter. 
2. It was agreed that Mrs Nelson and Cllr Bennett to send a further letter including recent service invoices for reimbursement. Mrs Nelson to also request that BBC provide evidence of the resolution which altered the way services were provided and reimbursed as had been previously agreed. This is as a result of BBC deciding to withdraw the Grant which reimbursed Parish Councils for those services usually provided by the Borough but had been supplied by the Parish Council instead. The PC wished BBC to answer to the Double Taxation issues.
3. Cllr Wagland suggested offering mediation to BBC to try and resolve the issues even though the PC’s correspondence and request for a meeting was being ignored by BBC.
0820
MAGAZINE COMMITTEE

Next edition - Terry Smith advised that the magazine is currently being printed and will be ready for distribution shortly.

PLANNING COMMITTEE

0821
 PLANS

The following planning meetings were held since the last ordinary council meeting.  All in accordance with the planning reports made by the committee which were approved and accepted. 

30th October  – Applications discussed: 

18/01430/FUL – 24 Meadow Rise, Blackmore, CM4 0QP – Ground floor front/side extension. Pitched roof to existing garage. Alterations to fenestration– No objection.


18/01650/FUL – Mardene Lodge, Outings Lane, Doddinghurst, CM15 0LS  - Single storey rear extension – No objection. 

18/01653/FUL – Laurels, Wyatts Green Road, Wyatts Green, CM15 0PT – No objection. Permitted Development.

18/01554/FUL – Willow Pond, Hook End Lane, Hook End, CM15 0HD – Objections raised due to its siting – Harmful to the open and visual aspect at the junction. It will be an over-dominant feature infringing the building line across Tipps Cross Lane and it would impede the clear sight line from Hook End Lane leading into Tipps Cross Lane. The proposal conflicts with CP1 (i) in the Local Plan, i.e. “……detrimental impact on visual amenity, or the character and appearance of the surrounding area” and CP1 (iii) i.e. “…..should be compatible with its location and any surrounding development………in terms of size, siting, scale, style, design and materials”

Cllr Lockhart (committee chairman) read out his report in respect of the above reports, as follows:

“At our last planning meeting on 30th October, we considered 4 applications as follows:


1. 18/01653/FUL was a single storey rear extension at Laurels, Wyatts Green Road for which we offered no objection as it was Permitted Development anyway

2. 18/01430/FUL was for a front extension and new pitched roof over existing garage at 24 Meadow Rise Blackmore for which we offered no objection

3. 18/01650/FUL was for a single storey rear extension at Mardene Lodge, Outings Lane for which we offered no objection.

4. 18/01554/FUL was for a detached double garage at Willow Pond on the corner of Hook End Lane and Tipps Cross Lane which we did object to because of its inappropriate siting at this junction.

It was recorded that the original planning application for The Bull P.H. was withdrawn on 8th October 2018. To date, we have not received any new or revised applications for this development.

I did refer to an application we considered in August last year which was for a side extension at Little Jericho in Church Street. Unknown to me, the applicant submitted an appeal against Brentwood Council’s refusal and this was dismissed. Apparently, the applicant and householder is a Ward Councillor, Tom Mclaren which I discovered last Thursday at the LDP meeting at the Brentwood Centre when he introduced himself to me. 

A discussion took place on the LDP and it was noted that there was now a reduction in the number of dwellings proposed south of Redrose Lane. Those at the end of Woollard Way reduced from 56 to 40, and those at the end of Orchard Piece reduced from 40 to 30. At Tipps Cross the number of proposed dwellings reduced from 20 to 10 i.e. 5 on each site but following last Thursday’s Council meeting these had been removed completely from the Local Development Plan.

The next meeting of the planning committee has been arranged for 27th November at Blackmore Village Hall commencing at 5pm

0822
OUTSTANDING ENFORCEMENT ISSUES 
 
As noted on the planning reports submitted to BBC.
0823
BBC’s Local Development Plan (LDP)

As outlined under the ‘Open Forum’ Section.

POS - (PARKS & OPEN SPACES) COMMITTEE

There was a meeting of the Committee on 5th November and copies of the minutes were distributed by the Clerk prior to the meeting.  

· The Council received and accepted the Committee meeting minutes and the following discussions took place relating to items:
0824
E&O Round Table Fireworks Event 3rd November 2018

The Clerk had received a thank you from the E&O Round Table for use of the Millennium Field. It was very successful. However, numbers were lower than anticipated (1200 instead of 1500), although this could have been that the venue changed at fairly short notice and some of the local Blackmore people may not have been aware that there was to be an alternative event since the Parish Council had cancelled its own fireworks event. The Clerk had invoiced the E&O Round Table the hire fee of £350 and Helen Cannon is to invoice them for the £80 Blackmore Village hall hire fee. 
0825
Parish Tree Survey 
A survey had been undertaken with Town and Country Landscape Co. and the Clerk has organised a second quote with Masons Tree Surgeons Ltd, meeting scheduled for 21.11.18.
0826 
New seating – The Green, Blackmore and outside Mill Lane Play area

Both seats have been ordered with NBB Recycled Furniture, pending delivery. These will be installed by Total Landscapes. The Clerk has invoiced Mr Ray Simpson for the reimbursement of the ‘Ovel’ family Memorial seat for the Green, totalling £600.00 – Purchase cost (including the memorial plaque) £500 and £100 installation fee. Pending receipt.
0827
Mill Lane bramble encroachment as cleared by the BBC NAT’s Team (Neighbourhood Action Team)

Cllr McCarthy wished to record his thanks to the NAT’s for making such a good job in clearing the brambles and overgrowth at the rear of the field. Action: Clerk to register thanks with BBC and the NAT’s Team. Cllr Keeble will enquire with the BBC if the NAT’s completed the works at Library Green
0828
CIF fund (ECC)

Clerk had submitted the application for both fields (Ted Marriage and Walter Hobbs), pending outcome in the New Year.
0829
Remembrance Sunday Service – 11.11.18

Service and Poppy Display – The Facebook posts received a lot of interest and positive feedback regarding the Church’s external poppy display and the flower display inside the Church. The Clerk is submitting photos of both the display and the Remembrance Service itself to EALC who are compiling a special edition depicting all Essex Council services/ceremonies to commemorate the Centenary 1918-2018.

It was estimated that there were approximately 260 people in attendance at the War Memorial service and 220 in St Laurence Church, Blackmore.

0830
Overgrown Public Footpath No. PROW271-19 to be reinstated by ECC

As reported in the POS minutes, Action: The Clerk to liaise with Cllr Wagland and ECC to restore the right of way of the above Public Footpath. It is from the waymarked entrance between Blackmore Mill House and the National Grid electricity sub-station, along its length beside the children’s enclosed play area, until it enters the clearing at the north-west corner of the site. There have been previous complaints that the stile at the entrance is in poor condition and unscalable by persons under 5’ 8”. The footpath remains unpassable due to extensive overgrowth of bramble and fallen branches until remedial action. A wheelchair user and parent has asked that the stile be removed altogether, or if necessary replaced by a disable-friendly gate, as the only feasible means of access for him to supervise his young children at play at the site. 
0831
Christmas Lights


Cllr Mason advised that two more trees on the Horsefayre Green (outside the Leather Bottle Public House) would have Christmas lights added before the weekend. J G Electrics had been instructed to supply and install the lights and he was currently working on installing them. The cost for doing so was £1800.00 but the Leather Bottle would be contributing £1,000 of this from local donations. 

0832
Finger Posts

It was proposed by the POS Committee (Cllr Mason) and approved that the following finger posts be dealt with by the Contractors:
· The new finger post at Hay Green Lane which had been hit by a car – Quote will be supplied by Deckanon.

· To repair and restore the foot path finger post at Soap House Corner – Quote received from Deckanon for £216 – approved.

Action: Clerk to organise.

0833
Plant watering volunteers

It was proposed by the POS Committee (Cllr Mason) and approved that the volunteers who kindly water the planters during the warmer months would receive a Garden Centre Gift voucher for £25. This was increased from £15 in previous years. Action: Cllr Mason to advise the Clerk of numbers and provide her with an updated contact list in order the Clerk can purchase the vouchers.

0834   CLERK’S REPORT 
Nothing new to report.
0835
 COMMITTEE MEETING

Parks & Open Spaces 
  10.12.18
6.00pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall

Planning
  27.11.18
11.00am
Tipps X Remembrance Hall

Parish Council
 20.12.18
7.30 pm
Tipps X Remembrance Hall 

INFORMATION EXCHANGE / NEXT AGENDA ITEMS – (for discussion only)   

0836
  Cllr McCarthy summarised points from today’s ECC Devolution Meeting as follows:
ECC would give 68p/head – which equates to approximately £2760 for this Parish – to carry out devolved works. 

The scope of works would cover: 

1. Winter maintenance salt bags scheme (snow clearance and salting of footways and paths)

2. Minor repairs to footways and off-road cycle ways

3. Highway verge cutting including special roadside verges

4. Weed control

5. Tree and hedge maintenance

6. Public Rights of Way (PRoW) maintenance

7. Passenger transport infrastructure maintenance (Bus stop flags and shelters)

8. Repair and maintenance of road signs

Cllr McCarthy said there was a lot of hesitancy at the end of the meeting and smaller Councils weren’t sure if this would be a feasible scheme. It was agreed that further information was required which ECC could not give at this moment in time.

Cllr Wagland stated that this scheme was not compulsory but once up and running it would probably give priority over requests for local jobs to be done, i.e. those taking part in the devolution scheme could prioritise its own specific more urgent jobs and take control over the completion of them. Whereas those not taking part in the scheme would not get priority, even if specific jobs were to be considered urgent by the Parish/Town Council. They would still have to go through the necessary channels or LHP system. Action:  It was agreed that the PC would need to be in receipt of more detailed information before it could agree to undertake the pilot. After some discussion between members it was agreed that this item is to be added to the December meeting agenda.

0837
Cllr Watley advised that the allotment lock up container had suffered another attempted break in but the culprits hadn’t been successful so nothing had been taken. 
0838
Blackmore Post Office services, Co-op – Cllr Bennett mentioned that the Post Office services were very erratic and often closed. Action: Clerk was asked to write to the Post Office enquiring.

0839
Cllr Geary tendered her apologies for December’s PC meeting. Noted.
END:
There being no further business, the Meeting was closed by the Chairman at 9.10 pm
Signed (Chairman):___________________________________   Date: __________________________ 
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